
As we move out of winter into spring, we are focusing on the land, the
water and the community as we build and grow.

Since our last newsletter we have had some momentous changes within
Toquaht Nation, as we have reviewed our 2016 Official Community Plan and
have approved the new one. The new Community Plan will help us with our
priorities of stewarding, developing and managing Toquaht lands as our
community grows in a changing economy and climate. We have plans for
our community, including new facilities, housing and infrastructure and the
new Official Community Plan is an important step in that process.

We have also created a new department within Toquaht Nation and we
welcome our new Director of Operations, Donna Monteith. More about
these two announcements are included in the newsletter, as well as
updates from our departments, information for about at about citizens, and
much, much more.

Our recent People’s Assembly was Saturday, March 23, and our next one
will in m̓ aʔaquuʔa (Macoah) in person on Saturday, June 22. Please plan on
attending so that we can all be together to celebrate our friends, families
and loved ones.

IN THIS EDITION:

TOQUAHT
NATION
NEWSLETTER 

MESSAGE
FROM

CHIEF
ANNE

Toquaht  Spr ing
People ’s  Assembly

Toquaht  Nat ion
News

Toquaht  
Department  

Updates

Message f rom Chief
Anne

SPRING 2024

Community  Serv ices
Featured Student



TOQUAHT PEOPLE’S ASSEMBLY

Our most recent People’s Assembly was held via Zoom on March 23. The focus of this People’s Assembly

was to review the proposed budget, as well as changes to legislation. The 2024-2025 budget was approved

by citizens and the motion passed to hold the next People’s Assembly on Saturday, June 22, in person in

m̓ aʔaquuʔa (Macoah). Door prizes were won by Buck Goodman, Kelly Johnsen and Noreen Frank.

Changes to Legislation
During the People’s Assembly, Law Clerk and Office Administrator Kirsten Johnsen provided an update on

the five pieces of legislation that were to be enacted on March 26 as a result of the updates to the budget,

as well as administrative changes within Toquaht Nation. 

Official Community Plan Act

As an annual budget is tabled, reviewed and approved, the Annual Budget Act must be enacted by March 31

of every year, as the fiscal year runs from April 1 - March 31. The 2024 – 2025 fiscal budget approved at the

People’s Assembly was enacted by Council on March 26. 

Annual Budget Act and Five-Year Financial Plan Act

Because the Official Community Plan was being reviewed, the Official Community Plan Act was also

renewed. After engagement over the last year and a half, and a public hearing on March 19, the Official

Community Plan Act was enacted on March 26 by Council.



Minutes from the People’s Assembly are available at the end of the newsletter.

The Public Works & Services Amending Act is undergoing amendments, including but not limited to the

establishment of the new Department of Assets. This Act was enacted by Council on March 26.

For any questions about the recent changes to legislation, please contact Kirsten Johnsen, Law

Clerk and Office Administrator, at kirstenj@toquaht.ca. 

TOQUAHT PEOPLE’S
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Assembly is 
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IN MACOAH on 
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Public Works & Services Amending Act

Macoah Zoning & Structures Act
Amending Act
As part of its compliance, the Macoch Zoning & Structure Act

must be in compliance with the Official Community Plan Act.

Therefore there are a few amendments to the current Act that

need to have been made to the current act. These were done and

the new act was enacted by Council on March 26.

Hike to High Ground is an important community
event that provides participants with the knowledge
they need to safely evacuate in case of an
earthquake-caused tsunami. 

Because we live on the coast, it’s important to know
what to expect, so plan to attend an upcoming event
in your neighbourhood or in Macoah on April 17. If
you’re in Macoah on April 17, please note that the
siren will go off around 11 am as part of the drill. 

For more information on the event, or to find out
more about Toquaht emergency preparedness,
contact Jackie Arsenault at jackiea@toquaht.ca or go
to www.preparedbc.ca. 

 Mark your calendar for April 17!

mailto:kirstenj@toquaht.ca
mailto:jackiea@toquaht.ca
http://www.preparedbc.ca/


Toquaht Nation Government Council has taken the next step in creating a robust administrative structure

by approving the creation of the Department of Assets, which will be headed by Jackie Arsenault.

Jackie is the former manager of housing and infrastructure and the new department will take some of the

files within the Department of Lands, Public Works and Resources and move it to fall within Assets. The

department will include emergency preparedness, housing at Macoah, Public Works and Rental of

Community Buildings. The Department of Lands and Resources will continue to lead environmental

stewardship, hunting and fishing, and the Official Community Plan.

“The creation of a new department dedicated to assets is very exciting, and I’m very thankful for the

opportunity to work within this new department and develop a strong asset program,” says Jackie. 

“Asset Management (AM) is the continuous process of making informed capital and operational decisions

about assets to deliver services in a way that considers current and future levels of service, manages risks

and opportunities, and lifecycle costs to make the best use of the Nation’s resources.”

“The goal of Asset Management is to support sustainable service delivery, meaning services are provided

in a way that is fiscally, environmentally, and socially responsible; adaptive to change; and does not

compromise the ability of future generations to meet their own needs.”

Toquaht Government is pleased to share that Donna Monteith

has been hired as the new Director of Operations. She joins

Toquaht on Monday, April 8, from her role with the City of

Port Alberni as the Director of Corporate Services. Prior to

that, Donna was the Chief Financial Officer for the District of

Ucluelet and District Administrator for the Cowichan Bay

Waterworks District. 

New Director of
Operations to lead
Toquaht Nation

New Department of Assets created

Toquaht News

Donna’s experience includes executive leadership, public engagement, communications, leading local

government strategic policy development, and financial and asset management. 



The Macoah Emergency Management Team will hold an emergency preparedness drill on April 17
ahead of the Hike To High Ground. They will also be conducting helicopter training in April. 

As we move forward with this new department, there are a variety of different events and projects taking

place. 

On April 17 at 11 am, the annual Hike to High Ground will take place in m̓ aʔaquuʔa (Macoah). Citizens are

invited to participate in community, or to join local events that may be occurring as part of Tsunami

Preparedness Week, April 14 - 20. There is a list of participating events in BC on the BC Preparedness

website at www.preparedbc.ca. 

We have also created Go-Bag and Emergency Kit checklists for citizens. IF you are interested in receiving a

checklist, please email communcations@toquaht.ca and they will be sent to you. 

Other projects that we are working on right now include Spring Clean up in m̓ aʔaquuʔa (Macoah), which will

be coming in May. Check the Toquaht community calendar (www.toquaht.ca/community-calendar/) for

information on that, as well as garbage and recycling scheduling. 

Department of Assets UpdatesDepartment of Assets Updates
Toquaht department updatesToquaht department updates
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Department of Lands and Resources UpdatesDepartment of Lands and Resources Updates

There are several new updates to provide about the capital projects within Toquaht Nation:

The construction of the marine stewardship building in Macoah is underway and is expected to be

completed by the fall. The muster station for evacuations for Macoah will be moving from the current

location of the wastewater plant to the Marine stewardship building when construction is complete, likely

in the fall. Meanwhile, there are new sea-cans for the muster station that will be on site soon. 

The lands and resources department have been busy this spring with the recent herring survey. The

sample, pictured above, was taken as part of the analysis to understand where and when the

herring are spawning. Samples of adult fish are also shared with the Department of Fisheries and

Oceans to determine age, sex and health of the herring. Rakes are also deployed as part of the

analysis to determine how many layers of eggs are laid. As we move into spring, count on more

information to come as we look at the wildlife cameras and focus on habitats and general

stewardship. 

UPDATE ON CAPITAL PROJECTSUPDATE ON CAPITAL PROJECTS

The 12-plex Lodge in Macoah, qiyuus, is nearing completion in construction and it is expected that
applications for usage for short-term visits to the community will be available starting the end of July.
Information on how to submit a request will be available online on the Reserving Community Spaces page
of the Toquaht website.

Lastly, hydro has now been run to the Secret Beach campground in time for the summer season to kick off. 



Growing up, Sampson McMullan didn’t live in Macoah, but
his deep sense of community grew from his childhood into
a passion for science, with a focus “on a career where I can
help people,” he says.

Sampson, 22 and currently in his fourth year of nursing at
Vancouver Island University, is a recipient of funding for his
post-secondary education from Toquaht Nation, which
helped him focus on his studies in an incredibly demanding
program.

Recently, he and other students traveled to Mexico for a
placement with a local NGO, Apoyo a Gente Emprendedora,
where he and his classmates worked in key programs that
included community programs and education to rural
women, giving daily lessons on things like managing
hypertension (high blood pressure) and diabetes education.

UPDATE FROM COMMUNITY SERVICESUPDATE FROM COMMUNITY SERVICES
The Department of Community
Services has had a very busy few
months. With the introduction of
new programs, workshops and
service providers while continuing to
support on-going programs.
Within the last year, we are happy to
announce we have had an increase in
the number of post-secondary
students, health service providers
and employing short-term contracts
for citizens. We continue to
encourage citizen input to help us,
the Community Services staff, to
support our citizens needs relating to
health, education, culture, and Elder
support.
Some of the areas that we have been
supporting citizens include the
Culture Groups in Port Alberni, which
have enjoyed a great number of
participants, as well as the recent
Elder Appreciation Awards. We
congratulate the two winners,
Charlotte Carpenter and Naomi Mack.

We have been promoting many of our programs and services
on the Toquaht Facebook page, so we encourage you to like
and follow the page to learn more about what’s offered. You
can also check out our section of the Toquaht website
(https://toquaht.ca/programs-services) for more information. 

COMMUNITY SERVICES FEATURE 
Toquaht Education Supports help nursing student excel

Sampson helps a women in the community practice splinting
and bandaging his arm during first aid training.

https://toquaht.ca/programs-services/


This field school, in “really, really rural Mexico”, is Sampson’s fourth-year  placement, and began with
a rigorous application process, a panel interview and review, and references provided by faculty
members. 
I had to present why I was a good candidate and how this work will be utilized in my career, as well as
my idea of global citizenship,” he explains. 

“It was very valuable for me to see a different health-care system,” he says. “While we certainly have
challenges in our current health-care system, we often take things for granted and, to see the
resources that these rural areas have was very illuminating.

VIU nursing students and Universidad Continente Americano Health Care Aid students celebrating a successful day of CPR training. 

“In the western world we are very individualistic, and working in Mexico really highlighted for me
how effective being in a community-oriented environment can be.”

Sampson, whose father is also a member of Toquaht Nation, graduates in June.

“Thanks to the financial support from Toquaht Nation I was able to focus on academics and my
practicum, which were an average of 48 hour per week. Without the financial assistance I received, I
wouldn’t have been able to cover my rent or eat!

I also want to emphasize to Toquaht students - if you are feeling overwhelmed about the high-cost
of school, make sure you access all your supports, including councillors, parents and the community,
to get help where you can.”

Toquaht Nation has a variety of supports for students in K-12, post-secondary and trades and
training, as well as for life-long learners. For more information, visit www.toquaht.ca. 



FIRSTVOICES CELEBRATES A QUARTER
CENTURY OF LANGUAGE AND CULTURE

Chief Anne Mack, and Gale and David Johnsen were among those who participated at the recent
FirstVoices 25th anniversary, where members gathered to celebrate the hard work and efforts
that went into creating an important resource for maintaining language.

"FirstVoices was founded in 1990 with the help of First Peoples Cultural Foundation,“ shares
Gale. “Peter Brand, who was a teacher, not a linguist, saw that there was a need for
communities to save and share languages, stories, songs and educational materials.”

“He worked at developing FirstVoices with the help of fluent speaker Elder John Elliot of
Victoria. Our small Barkley group of language learners were one of the first invited to add our
content to the site. We had Maureen Touchie/Louie, David Johnsen and Gale Johnsen with our
beloved Elder, the late Barb Touchie on the team. With the help of Barb we compiled and
recorded lists of words, phrases and stories, which we then uploaded to FirstVoices. Each
word/phrase had to have English, nuučaan̓ uł, the translation, a picture and the grammatical
term. It's a lot easier to do now than it was in the '90s with dial-up Internet!

The Barkley site is a work in progress with new additions and on-going corrections."

To learn more, visit FirstVoices at www.firstvoices.com. 

TOQUAHT LANGUAGE SELECTION

By Gale Johnsen

The Nuu Chah Nulth members of FirstVoices teams.



Interested in submitting content
for the Toquaht Newsletter?

Send your submission via email to communications@toquaht.ca 
or via Canada Post

Attention Cait Wills
PO Box 759
Ucluelet BC

V0R 3A0

Please note that your submission may not be used 
and may be subject to editing/approval.

Change of AddressChange of Address
ReminderReminder

Please keep your contact information current.Please keep your contact information current.

This helps us ensure we have the most up-to-This helps us ensure we have the most up-to-

date contact information for you. Please emaildate contact information for you. Please email

naomim@toquaht.ca if your contactnaomim@toquaht.ca if your contact

information has changed in the last year.information has changed in the last year.

DON’T FORGET! 
The next People’s

Assembly will be in

person on June 22, 2024. 

Watch your email for

more information!












